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Joint Meeting of the Holy Synod and Metropolitan Council 
 

Oyster Bay Cove, NY  ▬  Sept. 20 – 24, 2010 
 
 

Report of the Chancellor 
 
 
 

1.  Introduction.  The written reports of the Church’s officers (Chancellor, 
Secretary, Treasurer) summarize the status of the Orthodox Church in 
America’s central administration and highlight some of the activities that 
have occupied us during the past several months.  Both Fr. Eric Tosi, 
Secretary, and Melanie Ringa, Treasurer, are providing detailed reports on 
their respective areas of responsibilities.  Likewise, this report outlines some 
of the main projects with which I have been occupied.  There are other areas 
of administration which are not included herein, which could come up 
during the course of the meeting. 
 
2.  Central Church Administration.  The administration of the Church at 
the Chancery of the Orthodox Church in America is currently carried out by 
six full-time and four part-time employees. Working with the blessing of His 
Beatitude, Metropolitan JONAH, we address a wide range of concerns that 
affect the central Church.  The Chancery is also frequently in 
communication with members of the Holy Synod of Bishops in regard to a 
variety of pastoral matters.  As the primary residence of the Primate, the 
Chancery has to be the center of all critical and important decisions and 
actions that pertain to the welfare of the Orthodox Church in America.  
Inasmuch as this is also the main location of the gatherings of the Holy 
Synod, as well as the Metropolitan Council, we are responsible for 
coordination, facilitation and support of various meetings, programs and 
projects.  Meetings of the Church’s departments and commissions are 
regularly held at the Chancery.  These require much planning and 
facilitation.  The Chancery also hosts visitors and guests.  This past Spring 
the graduating classes from both St. Tikhon’s and St. Vladimir’s Seminaries 
spent a Saturday at the Chancery.  In general, the Chancery of the Orthodox 
Church in America remains the symbolic and pragmatic center of our 
Church and the Chancery’s staff is dedicated to making it as hospitable, 
attractive and meaningful as it can be. 



 
My fellow officers, Fr. Eric Tosi and Melanie Ringa are gifted, hard-
working, honest and good-willed church workers.  We have established an 
effective, mutually respective relationship.  I am proud to be a co-worker in 
the field of the Lord with them.  The support staff are also to be 
commended:  Fr. Dennis Swencki, Gregory Sulich, Jessica Linke, Alex 
Liberovsky and also Housekeeper Svetlana Radunceva. The Chancery staff 
meets regularly to discuss on-going business, projects and other needful 
matters.  We warmly welcome the arrival of Protodeacon Joseph Matusiak 
as a part-time administrative assistant at the Chancery.  He brings with 
himself a good deal of experience in Church work, as well as youthful 
enthusiasm.  He will also function as His Beatitude, Metropolitan JONAH’s 
primary deacon.   
 
Although they are not really personnel of the Orthodox Church in America, 
the two women who work in the Pension Office, Maureen Ahearn and 
Barbara Anderson, are acknowledged members of the Chancery family. 
 
3.  St. Sergius Chapel.  Regular liturgical services are conducted at St. 
Sergius Chapel.  Together with the Chancery staff, a small but faithful group 
regularly attends weekend and week-day services.  Jessica Linke, in addition 
to several other duties, is the Chapel’s competent Choir Director.  However 
small it may be, the Chapel becomes a cosmic spiritual haven and a source 
of blessings and peace, without which we would be in constant crises.  We 
are always honored when His Beatitude finds time to be present at liturgical 
services at the Chapel. 
 
4.  External Affairs.  Health permitting, Fr. Leonid Kishkovsky will briefly 
address this meeting.  Fr. Leonid’s recent medical setbacks have greatly 
limited his busy travel schedule.  He nevertheless keeps in touch with his 
extensive world-wide contacts, with local church officials and with us.  
Historic pan-Orthodox events, discussions and visitations took place this 
past year (e.g., the “Episcopal Assembly” meeting, the visitation of Russian 
Metropolitan HILARION of Volokalamsk, meetings with the ROCOR 
Metropolitan HILARION and with others).  Reports on these events will be 
presented at this meeting.  In conclusion, we need to recognize the great 
value that we possess in the person of Fr. Leonid.  His health issues have 
improved and just recently permitted him to return to some limited travel. 
 



5.  Pastoral Affairs.  Working together with His Beatitude, or with one of 
the Church’s diocesan hierarchs, we receive a never-ending flow of various 
pastoral problems and missteps.  Issues range from ordinary receptions and 
transfers, and routine conflicts between pastors and parish councils to more 
complicated cases of misconduct.  Most of the latter cases are of a 
confidential nature, and many are complex problems that require much time 
and effort.  Orthodox clergy today are susceptible to the same problems, 
illnesses and challenges as is everyone else.  That is not surprising.  What is 
surprising is that collectively there is much difficulty in dealing with these 
types of problems.  This is a long standing matter of concern and our 
inability to seriously address it is our detriment.     
 
6.  Sexual Misconduct Policy Advisory Committee.  A field where the 
Orthodox Church in America is charting a progressive course is in the area 
of sexual misconduct policies and procedures.  With the blessing of His 
Beatitude, Metropolitan JONAH, we have formed a Sexual Misconduct 
Policy Advisory Committee (SMPAC) to work with the Office for Review 
of Sexual Misconduct Allegations.  Recent mailing and statements by 
committee members have been put on the OCA website.  More will be 
forthcoming.  The SMPAC is presently in the midst of a thorough 
examination of the existing “Standards, Policies and Procedures.”  The next 
edition of this ground-breaking document will fill in a number of lapses.   
 
We have sent several requests to dioceses and parishes to respond to the 
existing Sexual Misconduct Policies and Procedures by providing them with 
a suggested “Compliance Form.”  Responses have been slow in coming, 
though some dioceses have been commendable in their timely responses. 
 
7.  Seminaries.  As ex officio member of the Board of Trustees of all of the 
OCA’s seminaries, the Chancellor has the unique privilege and opportunity 
to witness the life of our theological educational institutions.  All of the 
seminaries, in one way or another, are dealing with significant challenges 
due to changes in personnel, the shifting demographics on incoming 
students, and the economy.  Never questioned in the past, of late the OCA’s 
close connection with the seminaries is not as strong as it was.  The 
elimination of the OCA’s annual seminary appeal is one factor in this.  The 
OCA itself, that is the Holy Synod and Metropolitan Council, should be 
aware of the need to seriously examine this.  This has not yet come on the 
agenda of the Strategic Plan, but it should in the near future. 
 



8.  Departmental work.  With the departure of Fr. Andrew Jarmus, the 
work of coordinating the OCA’s departments has been shared by Fr. Eric 
Tosi and myself.  Although our busy schedules do not give us enough time 
for being more thorough, we have nevertheless been proactive in 
communicating and coordinating departmental activities. There was an 
important meeting at the Chancery for all of the chairs of the respective 
departments.  Long overdue, this was welcomed by participants who 
appreciated the productive discussion that took place.  Another such meeting 
took place with Strategic Planning Committee.   
 
This past summer several of the departments jointly sponsored the “Parish 
Ministries Conference – Equipping the Saints.”  This was held at the end of 
June at Baldwin-Wallace College in Berea, OH.  About two hundred adults 
and youth participated.  His Beatitude, Metropolitan JONAH’s liturgical and 
spiritual presence was critical to the success of this event.  Particular credit 
should also be given to Protodeacon Joseph Matusiak, David Drillock, 
Alexandra Safchuk, Darlene Petrykowski, and Valerie Zahirsky.   
 
Recently, Metropolitan JONAH and I were guests at the annual convention 
of the Fellowship of Orthodox Christians in America (FOCA), held in 
Pittsburgh.  FOCA has a special relationship with the OCA, for many years 
it was chiefly symbolic but for the past several years there is, in fact, an 
“official alliance.”  The nature of this alliance has never been seriously 
worked out. One step in fostering a closer relationship may be in the area of 
youth work, and to this end Protodeacon Joseph Matusiak and I had a 
productive meeting with several members of the FOCA executive board at 
the recent convention. 
 
9.  The 16th All-American Council.  There is no question that much has 
changed since the 15th All-American Council.  However, while we have all 
been very busy, we have not properly undertaken an evaluation of what has 
taken place during the past two years.  Nevertheless, we have now begun 
earnestly preparing for the 16th All-American Council.  This is somewhat 
startling, but time will not stand still, and the Council will come soon 
enough.  Fr. Eric Tosi will present a more detailed report.  The Council will 
certainly be unique, if for no other reason than it will be the first one to be 
held “west of the Mississippi River.”  A key item on the agenda of the 
Council will be a discussion of the OCA’s Strategic Plan.  Presently in the 
“formulation stage” the Strategic Plan’s achievement could provide the 
Council will a constructive framework for fruitful deliberation. 



Secretary’s Report 
Archpriest Eric G. Tosi 

Fall 2010 Metropolitan Council Meeting 
September 21 to 23, 2010 

 
1. Overview 
 
It has been a very busy Summer at the Chancery. Normal daily operations continue to 
take much of our time as every staff member performs a host of duties. The addition of 
Protodeacon Jospeh Matusiak to the staff will be a helpful even though he will only be 
part-time. A job description of his tasks is attached. Other areas such as the presentation 
of the strategic plan and continuing planning for the All-American Council will need 
increased attention throughout the next few months. We do continue to ask for some 
sensitivity to the vast and varied work of the Chancery and patience with the operations.   
 
2. Human Resources/Operations 
 
The addition of the new staff member was processed through the Chancery and the 
finance committee for approval.  There was a need for a very specific set of knowledge 
and competency which Protodeacon Joseph Matusiak brings to the staff.  We were able to 
divide the costs with SVS.  He will work part time at both places. 
 
The next major project will be the updating of the parish mailing list.  This will begin this 
Fall and it be processed by dioceses.  This project is very important as the mailing list is 
badly outdated and it will be part of the transition to the Blackbaud system.  We ask for 
full cooperation on this project. Other ongoing projects include the updating of the 
sourcebook and parish website information.  A mailing went out this summer and we 
continue to receive replies.  We also continue the updating of the parish files for the 
501(C)3 status. It has been decided that an annual printed Sourcebook will not be done 
this year due to budgetary and staffing constraints but all current information is updated 
on the website.  We are in the process of finishing the annual calendar which will be 
available in the Fall. 
 
The transition to Blackbaud will proceed this Fall and the new system in place by the end 
of the year.  Melanie Ringa will report more on this.  It is important to note that the 
system will only be as good as the information that is received.  As can be seen, many of 
these projects actually revolve around ensuring updated information is obtained. 
 
Another necessary project is the ongoing update of all the parish files on compliance with 
the current Sexual Misconduct policy.  This utilizes the documentation that has been 
approved by the Holy Synod.  Fr. Alexander Garklavs will report on this. 
 
There have been a number of Episcopal candidates being vetted for review by the Holy 
Synod.  The Chancery together with the Holy Synod has formulated a process for review 
of candidates and maintaining those files.  All candidates will go through a series of 
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evaluations that will include background checks and psychological testing. The final 
review is by the Holy Synod. 
 
Insurance and benefits for members of the Orthodox Church in America continues to be 
examined.  A regular meeting with insurance providers (church, dental, health, life and 
personal assistance) continues as the best products and prices are examined.  There are 
some proposals that are currently being explored to be presented to the Church. These 
include a new life insurance recommendation as well as more flexible benefits programs. 
Regular updates are being provided to the parishes in this regard.  In addition, a regular 
review of the existing policies continues with the providers for all insurance policies for 
the Church and the Chancery. 
 
3. Organization 
 
There have been a few organizational changes over the summer.  First is that Archdeacon 
Kirill Sokolov is now the chair of the Diaconal Vocations Program.  He is also continuing 
his work on the website.  As mentioned before Protodeacon Joseph Matusiak is now on 
site as a program analyst. His responsibilities include coordination work with the 
departments, assistance with communications and organizing the Metropolitan’s office. 
We have also had some part time help in the archives from Matthew Garklavs who has 
MLS in archives and library science.  There will be some changes in website 
management as we move forward in the website redesign.  This will be discussed in 
details in another report. 
 
4. Council and Synods 
 
Planning for the 16th AAC is moving forward.  The Preconciliar Commission has been 
organized and met in June.  This was combined with a meeting with the SPC to ensure 
alignment between the two committees. There was a review of the last AAC and 
complete list of focus for the next AAC. A theme and proposed agenda has been 
formulated. The next steps will be organizing the study papers and materials.  The local 
committee is fully formed and functioning.  There was a meeting in August as local 
committees’ responsibilities were assigned.  There have also been meetings with local 
vendors for various operational aspects which will be finalized by the end of the year.  A 
full report of the AAC is in another report.  Both committees are of the highest quality. 
The AAC planning is very conscious of the requirements as outlined in the Statutes of the 
OCA (Article III, Section 5). 
 
Other meetings continue to be planned as scheduled.  Among these meetings are the Holy 
Synod and Lesser Synod which have been held on a more frequent basis as well as 
committees meetings of the Metropolitan Council.  Reports will continue to be sent prior 
to meetings electronically.  It is asked that chairs of committees keep the rest of the 
Metropolitan Council informed of actions.   
 
There will have also been other meetings of members of the Holy Synod such as the 
Episcopal Assembly. Such meetings include the interface with the seminaries, 
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committees, commissions, etc continues.  This can often be time consuming, as logistics 
of the meetings require much attention.  We are in the process of contracting WebEx so 
that some of these meetings can be held via online which will realize a cost savings. 
 
5. Archives 
 
Alex Liberovsky continues his valuable work.  He has put together an excellent 
presentation for the Fortieth Anniversary of Autocephaly.  This presentation has been 
given throughout the country and has been very well received.  He is providing valuable 
assistance to many academics and researchers who are here on a weekly basis as well as 
updating the staff on important events in Orthodoxy. We continue to explore different 
grants to assist the Church in preserving this valuable asset.  The assistance of Matthew 
Garklavs has been very important as files have been sorted and reorganized. 
 
6. Estate Management 
 
This area is in the most need of attention.  The asbestos has been removed from the 
basement and passed the certification.  The certificate is now on file. This did reveal 
some other problems such as water leaks which have been repaired.  We continue to have 
a handyman come and repair items on an on-call basis. The building remains clean and 
organized due to the diligence of our housekeeper. The grounds continue to be in good 
shape due to the excellent work of our contracted company.  There is a concern about the 
empty pool in the back of the property.  It currently is fenced but represents a safety 
hazard.  The only solution is to actually remove the pool and the concrete and fill the 
hole.  This action should be explored and completed in the new future. 
 
The next important step is to begin the renovation of the exterior.  The deterioration in 
the steps and woodwork has become hazardous.  We are requesting money to have the 
exterior cleaned, scrapped and painted and for repair work to be done on the stairs and 
the fire escape.  This would be phase one to be done in 2011.  The next phase would be to 
begin to have the rooms repainted and repaired over a year. The aging and lack of 
attention on the building is becoming increasingly noticeable especially when we have 
people visit the Chancery. We must maintain this valuable asset of the Church and 
present the best image of the Church. 
 
7.  Communications 
 
The first phase of the reorganization of the communication department has been well 
received.  Postings to the website are timely and relevant.  It was the goal of the 
communications team to have at least one posting a day and this has been achieved.  
However, updates to other sections of the website have been slow and frustrating.  This is 
partially due to the complicated nature of the website and the lack of information on 
procedures.  We have concentrated our efforts in training people to have the ability to do 
these changes and have systematically worked through some of the major problems.  This 
is far from complete and we receive requests for corrections on a weekly basis.  It has 
been a frustrating part of the reorganization though we now have the necessary 
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information to move forward in this work.  Many thanks must go to Fr John Matusiak 
and Jessica Link on their hard work on this, at all hours of the day and through the 
weekends.  The Webteam continues to provide important assistance.  We now have in 
place a very good and proactive system for processing and posting of material. 
 
There are two major areas of communications that need to be discussed.  The first is The 
Orthodox Church.  Since the approval of the new system for publishing and mailing of 
the TOC, there still needs to be some tweaking.  The TOC is now published online with a 
24 page edition with a limited number of printed versions being sent directly to the 
parishes for distribution.  Each parish and mission were evaluated and divided into three 
categories with an appropriate number of copies sent to them. They, in turn, distributed 
these in the parish.  This realized a cost savings that fit within the budget. The system 
itself was well received. The only problem was that some parishes asked for more copies.  
We understood that this system would need adjustment as we move forward.  There will 
be a need for more copies printed and we will continue to revise the list per the request of 
the parish priests.  There will need to be more money allocated for printing as more 
copies will need to be printed while being very aware of the costs involved.  We are 
currently working on a subscription plan and list which will be put in place in the Fall. It 
needs to be noted that the amount of the work for producing an edition is the same 
whether the magazine is printed or published electronically. This will continue to allow 
the TOC to be a unifying and beneficial resource as the official record of the Church.  
There will be an issue dedicated to the Strategic Plan and another edition dedicated to the 
All-American Council. 
 
The next major area is the website.  There has been a series of meetings on this with the 
understanding that the website is in need of a major revision.  The technology is old and 
tired, the organization confusing, and the management time consuming.  This is 
translated into extra costs for maintaining the current site with a limited number of 
personal.  Ginny Nieuwsma, a specialist in web design who worked on such projects as 
the Antiochian Archdiocese website and the SVS website, was contacted.  There was a 
series of discussions and reviews which involved a team of experts.  She was contracted 
to formulate a “due diligence” proposal on the website which will presented at this 
meeting.  Involved in this proposal were consultations with experts in the field (including 
Archdeacon Kirill Sokolov and Fr John Schroedel) who did a technical analysis.  There 
was also a survey with Holy Synod, Metropolitan Council and the Chancery.  This 
information was included in the proposal to ensure an alignment of purposes and 
functionality.  There was a very high level of correlation of needs in the survey which 
suggests that there is a need for a redesign in purpose, content and function.  The results 
will be presented. 
 
It is recommended that the Metropolitan Council approve the presented plan and work 
begin on this immediately.  A new website would be functioning by the Spring of 2011, 
in time for the All-American Council and in fulfillment of the recommendations of the 
SIC.  The revision will involve putting in place a new and qualified Webteam that will 
maintain the site.  Some of the revision will be phased in over time as the need arises.  
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The results will be a fresh and up-to-date website that will be reactive to the needs of the 
Church as well as present the very best vision of the Church. 
 
8. Other Issues 
 
There has been some lessening of the time spent on legal issues with the resolution of 
some of the lawsuits. The coordination with the General Counsel, Legal Committee, 
insurance companies and staff continues to be excellent.  The Chancery is pleased to 
report that at present all legal bills are current (no small task) and that various aspects of 
ongoing litigation are being addressed.  There are a number of conference calls and 
emails in coordinating these efforts.  There has truly developed a team effort between 
General Counsel, Legal Committee, Chancellor and Secretary.  A full report will be in 
the Legal Committee report. 
 
Judge Ray Lanier and I were appointed by His Beatitude to visit Holy Protection 
Monastery in Weaverville.  This was delayed due to members of the Monastery being 
away for the Summer.  We expect to visit the Monastery in the next few months.  There 
was also supposed to be a meeting with Bernie Wilson on the Crisis Management plan 
this Summer but Mr. Wilson cancelled due to a last minute, out-of-country trip.  This will 
be rescheduled. 
 
There has also been some renewed work with the departments.  Fr. Alexander will speak 
in more detail about this but this has been overdue.  We are blessed to have such talented 
and dedicated workers in the various fields.  They deserve our utmost support.  This also 
extends to the many other committees, commissions and administrative staff.  The 
meetings and efforts continue to strengthen the work of the Church and the Chancery 
staff is always available to assist them.  They deserve our gratitude for the many hours of 
work that is done, often on a volunteer basis. 
 
A great part of my time continues to involve logistical support and coordination of 
resources.  An example would be the Strategic Plan Committee meetings which have 
taken place on a frequent basis.  Other aspects as review and coordination with insurance 
providers, diocesan and parish administrative issues, information technology and 
resource collection require a major amount of work.  The Chancery continues to respond 
effectively to the needs of the Church and receive positive feedback.  Much of this work 
is done quietly and “behind the scenes” and may not be immediately noticeable.  That is 
the nature of work and perhaps the best way to accomplish the many varied tasks that is 
required in operating a territorial, autocephalous Church.  Effective, engaged and 
cooperative leadership is necessary for the continued operation of the Church through 
these challenging times. 
 
The Chancery has also been a presence at various Church-wide events to address issues 
in person.  This is critical in rebuilding trust in the Church.  This takes the staff to all 
areas of the Church in order to present a positive, proactive face. In all things, it should 
be reminded, that the staff takes a pastoral approach and conducts operations as befitting 
a Church.  We are truly thankful for the wonderful and positive response we receive. 
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OCA CENTRAL ADMINISTRATATIVE OFFICE 
JOB DESCRIPTION 

 
TITLE: PROGRAM ANALYST (Chancellor/Secretary)   NUMBER:  06014 
 
REPORTS TO:  Chancellor      EXEMPT 
          Level 7-9 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Supervisory and Job Controls:  Director indicates purpose and desired results and discussed 
anticipated unusual problems. The employee refers deviations from Church policy to the Director 
before taking action.  Recurring work is usually not reviewed.  Otherwise, Director reviews work for 
soundness of judgment and conclusions, overall technical adequacy and conformance with policy. 
 
Job Summary 
Serves as the key assistant to the Chancellor/Secretary with responsibility for planning and 
developing special projects and coordinating the Church Departments and other elements of the 
Church membership. 
 
Major Duties 
 
1. Serves as a facilitator and liaison agent among the various Church Departments, Ministry 

Chairs, and volunteers.  Expedites communication, tracks projects, schedules meetings, and 
insures that the Church ministerial enterprises function harmoniously and in the best interests 
of the Church. 
 

2.  Serves as a general factotum and resource person in assisting the various Church Ministries 
and Departments to achieve their objectives and accomplish their missions.  Maintains rosters, 
and formats submissions to match OCA style sheet and design protocols.  Expedites transfer 
and resource preparation for action by the OCA Webmaster.  Provides support in the receipt, 
formatting, and monthly distribution of articles for the Resource Handbook.  Provides 
administrative support for special appeals.  Oversees Chancery mailings in support of the 
Church ministries.  Assists or represents the Chancery at conference calls, meetings, or 
national or regional conferences and in searching for volunteers for service in the Church 
ministries. 

 
3. Assists in coordinating art layouts and materials for brochures, icon prints, primatial icons, 

special posters, stationery, invitations, Paschal cards, Christmas cards, gramotas, logos, 
booklets, Church-wide appeal campaign material, and publications, e.g., the annual desk 
calendar and the annual Source Book.  Upon receipt of assignment, plans presentation of 
material. 

 
4. Prepares images and captions for photo galleries on the OCA website.  Evaluates photographs 

from institutions and dioceses for quality and appropriateness for posting to the OCA website 
or the OCA archives.  Provides the editor of TOC with high-resolution images.  Works with the 
TOC Managing Editor to create TOC covers, puts photographs for TOC in final form, 
preliminary to printing.  Maintains DVDs and photo books of digital files for archives.  Work 
requires application of a variety of photographic methods and techniques, often involving 
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features that are difficult to photograph and affects the adequacy of the OCA’s documentation 
activities. 

 
5. Assists Metropolitan, Chancellor and Secretary in maintaining Metropolitan’s office.  This 

includes maintaining calendar, dissemination of incoming and outgoing mail communication 
(electronic and postal), recording and responding to messages, ensuring that all appropriate 
personnel are informed of activities and general office duties. 

 
Performs Other Duties as Assigned. 
 
Job Requirements 
1. Comprehensive knowledge of OCA organizations, programs, and projects. 
2. Communication skills for effective interaction among co-workers and volunteers. 
3. Tact in dealing with a wide spectrum of clergy, laity, and members of the public. 
4. Ability to handle pressure situations gracefully and to work harmoniously with others in meeting 

deadlines and insuring accuracy in the completion of projects. 
5. Ability to present complex information and conclusions clearly, concisely, and persuasively 

both orally and in writing. 
 
______________________ 
Signature  & Date 
This job description accurately describes the  
duties and responsibilities of the position of Program Analyst (Chancellor). 
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